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DRAFT
 Landmarks Commission
Minutes
Wednesday, August 12, 2020, 7:00 p.m.
Via Zoom Virtual Meeting

Pursuant to notice of meeting duly given, the Landmarks Commission convened via a Zoom virtual meeting.  Present: Vice Chair Andrew Raimist, Commissioners Lynn Andel, Judith Brauer, Robert Rubright, Walter Smith, Jessica Worley and Staff Liaison Amy Lowry.  The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m.  

Ms. Lowry stated for the record that Section 610.015 of the Mo. Sunshine Law provides that members of the Landmarks Commission who are not physically in the Council Chambers can participate and vote on all matters when an emergency exists and the nature of the emergency is stated in the minutes.  

So, let the minutes reflect that the U.S., and the World, is in a state of emergency due to the Coronavirus—Covid 19. The Missouri Governor and the St Louis County Executive directed all citizens to limit meetings and gatherings to a few people to avoid the spread of the Coronavirus. Therefore, members of the Landmarks Commission have elected to participate in this meeting electronically so that we are compliance with such Orders and for the public health and safety of each other and the general public.  	

I. Approval of Minutes – Motion to approve the June 10, 2020 meeting minutes as submitted by Comr. Brauer, seconded by Comr. Rubright and unanimously approved.

II. Public Hearing
a. Case #11-2020, 128 E. Jewel Avenue (North Taylor Historic District) – Demolition of home.  Ms. Lowry presented a PowerPoint slideshow on the history of the house and findings of fact, including public notification.  The house is known as the Harold Smith/Robert and May Edmunds home.  It is a Tudor Revival-style home built circa 1929 and is a contributing property in both the local and National Register historic districts.  The 60-day automatic stay will expire on August 25 and the 270-day extension will expire March 23, 2021.

Applicants’ Comment: Ian and Amanda Banks said that they purchased the property from Ernie and Annette Goddard in May and that the house has been vacant since March – with no maintenance on the property since the Goddards purchased it in 2017.  Mr. Banks reported that the Goddards bought the property intending to demolish it and that he and his wife bought it sight unseen with the same intentions.  The Banks were unaware that the house was in a historic district until after purchase.  Mr. Banks said that the electricity was removed to the house in May.  In support of the demolition, Mr. Banks cited the engineering report provided to the Commission, mold and cracks in the basement foundation, and floors settling on the second floor making doors unable to close.  Mr. Banks also stated that the home was built in the 1920s for how families interacted then and is not conducive to today’s families nor for a family of five.  He said it would not be economically efficient to solve the basement issues.  He would like to build a new home that does not look like all of the other builder homes being constructed now.  Comr. Andel said that residents say that they like the community and old homes in Kirkwood and it is the Commission’s purview to preserve those aspects.  Vice Chair Raimist agreed that it is the Commission’s mission to preserve historic resources in Kirkwood and that the 270-day demolition delay is to encourage potential for a house to be renovated.  Comr. Worley said that the delay could also allow for the possibility of a sale to someone else willing to preserve the home.

Public Comment:  Ms. Lowry read into the record emails received from Franklin Sears of 645 N. Taylor Avenue in support of the demolition; Joe Stickley of E. Mermod Avenue who would hate to see the home demolished and believes a new build would take away from the neighborhood’s charm; and Elizabeth Stickley who does not want teardowns, but is not sure anyone can update the house while preserving its beauty and making it livable again.  There were no other public comments from participants on the Zoom meeting.

Comr. Andel made a motion to move forward with the 270-day stay of demolition.  Comr. Smith seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

III. Certificates of Appropriateness
a. Case #9-2020, 219 E. Washington Avenue (North Taylor Historic District) – Applicant’s request for reconsideration of Commission’s decision on demolition of home.  The Commission discussed the applicant’s request, but declined to lift the 270-day stay of demolition.
b. Case #12-2020, 212 N. Kirkwood Road (Landmark #91) – Revisions to storefront and signs. Property owner Dan McGinnis presented changes to the exterior of the building and new signs for the first floor business Whisker Station and for the building itself.  Whisker Station will be a cat café where patrons socialize with cats and one another.  There will be an entrance fee and a retail component.  The Commission discussed the proposed “212 Kirkwood” vertical sign’s proportions, font and inclusion of “Kirkwood” but not north or road for the address.  Mr. McGinnis said that he modeled it on the Billy G’s sign and the new Kirkwood Road street signs.  Comr. Andel made a motion to approve the new façade of the building and the new signage for Whisker Station, and to table the building sign.  Comr. Smith seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.  Mr. McGinnis will take the Commission’s comments under advisement and bring back another design for the building sign.

IV. New Business
a. Citizens Comments/Seeking Advice to preserve their historic properties – Ms. Lowry reported on a proposed renovation of a house and barn at 123 N. Harrison Avenue that is being filmed for a pilot television show.  The Commission suggested that Ms. Lowry reach out to the producers to provide information about the Landmarks Commission and historic preservation in Kirkwood.

V. [bookmark: _GoBack]Meeting Adjournment – Motion to adjourn at 8:45 p.m. made by Comr. Andel, seconded by Comr. Worley and unanimously approved.
